# Place-Name Literature, United States 1959–1961

### PAULINE A. SEELY, RICHARD B. SEALOCK

#### UNITED STATES

Allen, Mary Moore. Origin of names of army and air corps posts, camps and stations in World War II in United States. Goldsboro, N.C., The Author, n. d. 352 p.

Originally pub. in separate parts for each state.

Ashton, William E. Presidential place-name covers. Weekly philatelic gossip 53:590-91, 622-23, 642, 654-55, 671, 822-23, 829, Jan. 12, 19, 26, March 1, 1952; 54:42-43, 52, 78-79, 94, 170-71, 202-03, 330-31, 374-75, 382, 490-92, 757-58, 761, 810-11, 825, March 15, 22, April 12, 19, May 17, 24, June 21, Aug. 16, 30, 1952; 55:42-45, 106-07, 338-40, 526-27, 622, 692-93, 782, Sept. 13, 27, Nov. 15, Dec. 27, 1952, Jan. 17, 31, Feb. 21, 1953; 56:18-19, 181, 337-40, 500-01, 684-87, March 7, April 11, May 16, June 20, Aug. 1, 1953; 57:45-46, 430-31, 688-91, Sept. 12, Dec. 5, 1953, Jan. 30, 1954; 58:300-02, 461, 678, May 8, June 12, July 31, 1954; 59:464-65, 818-19, 182-83, 326-27, 522-23, Dec. 11, 1954, Feb. 26, April 9, May 14, June 25, 1955.

Author decided to collect covers with presidential stamps cancelled at post offices named for the presidents. Includes origin of name of places with the name of a president.

- Cross, Marion Hood. Happy birthday, U.S.A.; a rhymed account of the origin of the names of the fifty States and of their year of entry into the Union. New York, Comet Press Books, 1960. 56 p.
- Crouch, Kenneth E. "Kenneth Elwood Crouch." n.p., 1959. [9] p.

  Places with the same names as the author's, "Kenneth," "Elwood," and "Crouch."
- Names of county post offices are popular throughout United States. Altavista (Va.) Journal, July 30, 1959, p. 7.

The twelve post offices in Campbell County, Va., and the county itself have namesakes in 32 states of the U.S.

Places named Bridgewater in the United States. U.S. Congress. Congressional Record 106:A3462, April 21, 1960.
 Reprinted in Bridgewater (Mass.) Keynote May 19, 1960, p. 1, 6.

Extension of remarks of Hon. A. Willis Robertson, in regard to the 125th anniversary of Bridgewater, Va.

Derrickson, Lloyd. Wayoutsville, U.S.A. American Mercury 91:134-36, Nov. 1960.

Brief comment on variety of names.

- Eberle, William. Humor zigzags through American town names. *Plymouth Traveler*, July—Aug. 1960, p. 20—21.
- Fairclough, G. Thomas. An onomastic miscellany. American Speech 34:226-27, Oct. 1959.

The form which street names take in common speech; unique thoroughfare terms; city segments whose names are points of the compass. Earlier discussions in Trivia II, *ibid.* 32:233; 33:116, 259.

Farquhar, Francis Piloubet. Naming America's mountains — the Cascades. American Alpine Journal, 12:49—65. 1960.

Eight peaks selected because they are the dominant ones and the circumstances of their naming have historical significance — Adams, Baker, Hood, Jefferson, Olympus, Rainier, St. Helene, Shasta.

- French on the map. Chicago Daily Tribune, May 11, 1961, pt. 1, p. 16.

  Pronunciation of some French place-names in the U.S.
- Gregg, Jacob Ray. What's in a name? In his *Pioneer Days in Malheur County*. Los Angeles, Priv. print. by L. L. Morrison, 1950. p. 11—20.

  Naming of some of the great rivers and smaller streams of the West.
- Halpert, Herbert. "Egypt" a wandering place-name legend. *Midwest Folklore* 4:165—68, Fall 1954.
- Hannant, Owen. Indian place-names, a beautiful heritage. Central States Archaeological Journal 2:15, July 1955.
- The Indians said it first. Aramco World 11:13-15, Dec. 1960.

Twenty-five states bear Indian names. Origin of these and other state names.

Jaeger, Edmund C. Names of desert things and places. Desert Magazine 22:22-23, March 1959.

On borrowed desert names, such as vada, barranca, mesa.

Jenks, Albert Ernest. Influence of wild rice on geographic nomenclature. In his *The Wild Rice Gatherers of the Upper Lakes. U.S. Bureau of American Ethnology. Annual Report* v. 19, pt. 2, p. 1115–26, 1897–98.

Kane, Joseph Nathan. The American counties; a record of the origin of the names of the 3,067 counties, dates of creation and organization, area, population, historical data, etc. New York, Scarecrow Press, 1960. 500 p.

Includes a summary chapter on derivation of names of counties; an alphabetical list of all counties in the U.S. giving origin of name; a list of counties with changed names, giving earlier names; an alphabetical list of county seats; a list of persons for whom counties have been named.

McClelland, M. K. Towns with a sense of humor (I hope). American Motors News Illustrated 3:4, Feb. 1960.

Places the author would like to visit because of their intriguing names.

McDermott, John Francis. Madame Chouteau's grandchildren. *Names* 9:108-11, June 1961.

Place-names derived from the family, illustrating the spread of the family's activities.

- Pearce, Thomas M. Chicarica, Chico Rico, Sugarite: a puzzle in place naming. Western Folklore 14:124—25, April 1955.
- Podunk was Indian name. Pennsylvania Archaeologist 5:71, Oct. 1935.
- Rogers, P. Burwell. Inland ports. American Speech 35:202-05,Oct. 1960.

  Influence of inland streams and canals on use of ports, harbors, and havens in town names.
- States perpetuate Indian words. Kansas City Star Sept. 29, 1960, p. 11.
- Stegner, Wallace. C. E. Dutton explorer, geologist, nature writer. Scientific Monthly 45:82—83, July 1937.

Refers to his use of architectural names, particularly oriental, in national parks of the Southwest.

U.S. Board on Geographic Names. Decisions on names in the United States. April 1957—Dec. 1960. Washington, Dept. of the Interior, 1957—61.

Its Decision Lists no. 5901-04, 6001-03.

Upham, Warren. Altitudes between Lake Superior and Rocky Mountains. Washington, Govt. Print. Off., 1891. 229 p. (U.S. Geological Survey. Bulletin no. 72).

By-places along railway lines, including supplementary lists. With indexes for hills and mountains; lakes; and towns and stations.

Vogel, Virgil J. The origin and meaning of "Missouri." Missouri Historical Society. Bulletin 16:213-22, April 1960.

An examination of the early sources on the name of the Indians and the river.

What's in a name? Some doubt as U.S. changes 436 for maps. New York Times July 10, 1960, p. 44.

Brief report on the standardization of 436 place-names throughout the country by the Dept. of the Interior.

Wilkins, Ernest Hatch. Arcadia in America. American Philosophical Society. Proceedings 101:4-30, Feb. 15, 1957.

A well documented study tracing the use of the name Arcadia and all its various spellings from earliest maps and journals to place-names in the United States, Canada and South America today. All derive from the name of a novel, *Arcadia*, by Jacopo Sannazzaro, written ca. 1485. — For further information on the process by which "Arcadie" became "Acadie" see his article "Ar Cadie" in Canada section.

Zabriskie, George A. Why we are called Americans. New York Historical Society. Quarterly bulletin 27:79—86, Oct. 1943.

Includes also a note on "a national name," as Republic of Washington, Columbia, or Allegania.

#### ALABAMA

Brannon, Peter A. Russell County place-names. Present-day names perpetuating aboriginal and early historic points in the county. *Alabama Historical Quarterly* 21:96–103, 1959.

Embodies in a measure a paper very similar and pub. in *Arrow Points* v. 1, Oct. 5, 1920. Apparently a reprint of the article as pub. in *Arrow Points* 8: 5–12, Jan. 1924. — On p. 104 of *Alabama Historical Quarterly* v. 21, 1959; Origin of county name. This is about Gilbert Christian Russell, reprinted from Heitman, *Historical Register*, U.S. Army, v. 1, p. 853.

Foscue, Virginia Oden. Sumter County place-names: a selection. Alabama Review 13:52-67, Jan. 1960.

Abstracted from M. A. thesis, Univ. of Alabama, Dept. of English, Aug. 1959.

Jenkins, William H. Some Alabama "dead" towns. Alabama Review 12:281-85, Oct. 1959.

#### ARIZONA

Barnes, William Croft. Arizona place names. Rev. and enl. by Byrd H. Granger. Illus. by Anne Merriman Peck. Tucson, Univ. of Arizona Press, 1960. 519 p.

Bibliographies: p. 397-407.

Brandes, Ray. Frontier Military Posts of Arizona. Globe, Ariz., D. S. King, 1960. 94 p.

Descriptions and data relating to the name, origin, and existence of military posts in Arizona. Includes a listing of temporary camps, settlers' forts and place-names which imply military origin.

- DeHarport, David L. Origin of the name, Canon del Muerto. El Palacio 67:95-97, June 1960.
- Fontana, Bernard L. Arizona place names. Arizona Highways 36:2-5, March 1960.
- Granger, Byrd H. Grand Canyon place names. Illus. by Anne Merriman Peck. Tucson, Univ. of Arizona Press, 1960. 26 p.

A section from Arizona place names (Barnes, above).

Schilling, Frank A. Military posts of the old frontier: Arizona, New Mexico. *Historical Society of Southern California*. Quarterly 42:133 to 49, June 1960.

Includes origin and changes of names.

Van Valkenburgh, Richard F. and Frank O. Walker. Old place names in the Navaho country. Los Angeles. Southwest Museum. Masterkey 19:89-94, May 1945.

Contains a list giving the popular, Spanish and Navaho names, location, etc.

Warner, Robert C. The fortified spring; a good shot gave Pipe Spring its odd name. Denver Post July 16, 1961, Empire Magazine p. 25.

#### ARKANSAS

- Blair, Mrs. Herbert. Names of many prominent families given to streets in Batesville. *Independence County Chronicle* 2:34—39, Oct. 1960.
- Branner, John Casper. Some old French place names in the state of Arkansas. Arkansas Historical Quarterly 19:191—206, Autumn 1960. Reprinted from Modern Language Notes 14:33—40, Feb. 1899.
- The Naming of Jamestown. Independence County Chronicle 1:16-18, April 1960.

Includes a letter signed J. S. Trimble, which appeared in the North Arkansas Times June 26, 1869.

Shelpman, Mrs. Bob. Desha named for distinguished soldier, Franklin W. Desha. *Independence County Chronicle* 2:30-33, Oct. 1960.

#### CALIFORNIA

Bowman, J. N. The names of land grants in provincial California. *Names* 7:122-26, June 1959.

132

Conrad, Dale. Street names. In Conrad, Barnaby. San Francisco: a profile with pictures. New York, Viking Press, 1959. p. 214—24.

Includes a list of typical street names in San Francisco, plus information about them.

Frickstad, Walter Nettleton. A Century of California Post Offices, 1848 to 1954. Oakland, 1955. 395 p.

A Philatelic Research Society publication. — Part I presents an abstract of the official records of the establishment, discontinuance, and change of name of all post offices operated in California from 1848 to the end of 1954. — Part II consists of twenty official and unofficial lists published on various dates between 1849 and 1859, reporting the offices then operating in California.

Gudde, Erwin Gustav. California place names: the origin and etymology of current geographical names. Rev. and enl. [i.e. 2d] ed. Berkeley, Univ. of California Press, 1960. 383 p.

Glossary and bibliography: p. 357-82. — Incorporates many corrections and additions. 1st ed. 1949.

- The name of our state. California. Secretary of State. California Blue Book 1958:651—52.
- -- The names of California counties. California. Secretary of State. California Blue Book 1958:633-61.

The "Vallejo report" and Maslin's article were repeatedly pub. in the *California Blue Book*. Gudde's article is "based on the results of scholarly research obtained since Maslin pub. his article."

— 1,000 California place names: their origin and meaning. 2d rev. ed. Berkeley, Univ. of California Press, 1959. 96 p.

1st ed. 1947; 2d ed. 1949. — A popular edition based on the author's Cali-fornia place names.

- Leland, J. A. C. Some eastern Indian place names in Calfornia. California Folklore Quarterly 4:404-08, Oct. 1945.
- Lynch, Frank E. Counties of California. In his *The Pathfinder of the Great Western Empire*. Los Angeles, Gem Pub. Co., 1920. p. 15–37.

Derivation of the name is included in the description of each county.

Mountain nicknamed. Baldy is popular name used for peak in California. New York Times Aug. 20, 1959, p. 22.

Real name Mount San Antonio, probably for St. Antony of Padua.

Oswalt, Robert L. Gualala. Names 8:57-58, March 1960.

A note on the origin of the name Gualala for a small coastal town in Mendocino County and for the river at whose mouth the town lies.

Stephenson, Terry Elmo. Names of places in Orange County. Orange County Historical Society. Orange County History Series 1:45-54. 1931; 2:107-17. 1932.

Stewart, George Rippey. Place names. In his *Donner Pass and those who crossed it*. San Francisco, California Historical Society, 1960. p. 89 to 90.

Various types of names in the Donner Pass area.

Vasquez, Pablo. Place names on the coast. La Peninsula, Journal of the San Mateo County Historical Association v. 10, no. 4, p. [16–18] Feb. 1960.

From the foot of the San Pedro Mountain north of Spanish Town to the Santa Cruz line on the south.

Whiting, Joseph Samuel & Richard J. Whiting. Forts of the State of California. [Seattle] 1960. 90 p.

Descriptions and data relating to the name, origin, and existence of military and semi-military establishments in the State of California which have been designated or referred to as forts. Also includes place-names with the word "Fort" as a part of the name but which are neither military nor semi-military establishments.

Wood, Beatrice Dawson, Gazetteer of surface waters of California. Prepared under the direction of John C. Hoyt, in cooperation with the State Water Commission and Conservation Commission of the State of California. Washington, Govt. Print. Off., 1912—13. 3v. (U.S. Geological Survey. Water-supply paper 295—297).

A list of all lakes and streams, based on the topographic atlas, the Land Office map, and the official county maps.

#### COLORADO

Eberhart, Perry. Guide to the Colorado ghost towns and mining camps. Denver, Sage Books, 1959, 479 p.

Some 700 towns are mentioned in every important mountain mining area of the state. These used up some 1000 names given to towns. Only about 100 are still lively towns.

Idema, Jim. New streets, names, numbers slated for Littleton by June. Denver Post Dec. 18, 1960, p. 240.

A new street naming ordinance goes into effect in 1961.

#### CONNECTICUT

Nine new nicknames pondered by Norwalk. New York Times July 26, 1960, p. 24, col. 1.

Residents asked to pick a new name to replace Clamtown, neither complimentary nor accurate.

#### DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

Tindall, William. Naming the seat of government of the United States; a legislative paradox. *Columbia Historical Society*. *Records* 23:10-25. 1920.

#### FLORIDA

Boyd, Mark F. Mission sites in Florida; an attempt to approximately identify the sites of Spanish mission settlements of the seventeenth century in northern Florida. *Florida Historical Quarterly* 17:255–80, April 1939.

Includes list of names as given in old manuscripts and maps.

Craig, James C. Origins of street names. Jacksonville Historical Society. Papers 3:7-11. 1954.

Jacksonville, Fla.

#### ILLINOIS

- Harris, Jesse W. Wetaug a place-name puzzle. Names 9:126-28, June 1961.
- Vogel, Virgil J. Some Illinois place-name legends. *Midwest Folklore* 9: 155–62, Fall 1959.

#### INDIANA

Brunvand, Jan. Some Indiana place-name legends. *Midwest Folklore* 9: 245-48, Winter 1959.

#### IOWA

Barnes, Arthur M. Pronunciation guide to names of places and state office-holders in Iowa. Prepared in cooperation with the Iowa Radio-Telegraph News Association. 2d ed. Iowa City, State Univ. of Iowa, 1959. 12 p.

1st ed. 1948.

#### KANSAS

Asks Breidenthal name for Tuttle Reservoir. Kansas City Star March 30, 1960, p. 2.

For Willard J. Breidenthal.

Baughman, Robert Williamson. Kansas in Maps. Topeka, Kansas State Historical Society, 1961. 104 p.

Includes a brief study of the origin and orthography of the name "Kansas" during various periods (p. 5-6), and the earliest appearances of the name on maps.

U.S. Congress. House. A bill to designate the Tuttle Creek Reservoir, Kansas, as the Willard J. Breidenthal Reservoir. 86th Congress, 2d session, H. R. 11,400, March 28, 1960. Washington, 1960. 2 p.

Introduced by Mr. George and referred to the Committee on Public Works. Same, 87th Congress, 1st session, H. R. 1741, Jan. 4, 1961. 1 p. Introduced by Mr. Breeding and referred to the Committee on Public Works.

#### KENTUCKY

- Field, Thomas P. The Indian place names of Kentucky. Names 7:154-66, Sept. 1959.
- U.S. Congress. House. Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs. Abraham Lincoln Birthplace National Historic Site, Hodgenville, Ky. August 24, 1959 ... Mrs. Pfost submitted the following report. To accompany H. R. 5764. Washington, 1959. 3 p. (U.S. 86th Congress. 1st session. House. Report no. 986).

The Committee recommends the enactment of H. R. 5764, with amendments to change the proposed name from "Abraham Lincoln's Birthplace" to "Abraham Lincoln Birthplace National Historical Site."

U.S. Congress. Senate. Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs. Abraham Lincoln Birthplace National Historic Site. August 4, 1959 ...
Mr. Murray submitted the following report. To accompany S. 1448.
Washington, 1959. 2 p. (U.S. 86th Congress. 1st session. Senate. Report no. 617. Calendar no. 617).

Recommends that the bill do pass, with amendments to change the proposed name from "Abraham Lincoln's Birthplace" to "Abraham Lincoln Birthplace National Historic Site."

- US. Laws, statutes, etc. An act to change the name of the Abraham Lincoln National Historical Park at Hodgenville, Kentucky, to Abraham Lincoln Birthplace National Historic Site. Public law 86—231. (United States statutes at large. 86th Congress. 1st session. 1959. v. 73, p. 466).

  S. 1448 was approved Sept. 8, 1959.
- Woodbridge, Hensley C. Place names. In his A Tentative Bibliographie of Kentucky Speech. Publications of the American Dialect Society. 30:31-33, Nov. 1958.

A bibliography of items on place-names in Kentucky.

#### MAINE

Sands, Donald B. The nature of the generics in island, ledge, and rock names of the Maine coast. *Names* 7:193-202, Dec. 1959.

Deals with the four groups into which the generics fall and the problem of when elements of binomial toponyms can be considered lexical evidence.

#### MARYLAND

Island's name changed; Potomac park redesignated to honor architects. New York Times July 13, 1960, p. 53.

Name of Falls Island changed to Olmsted Island.

Marye, William Bose. Some Baltimore city place names. Maryland Historical Magazine 54:15-35, 353-64, March, Dec. 1959.

Part 2 has subtitle: Huntington or Huntingdon, the two Liliendales and Sumwalt Run. Supplementary note by the author, *ibid*. 54:437-38, Dec. 1959.

A New name needed for Swastika Road. Kansas City Star Feb. 5, 1960, p. 8.

A 1920 name in Frederick, Md.

- Norris, Walter B. More Maryland place names: "Maryand Point." Maryland and Delaware Genealogist 1:63, March 1960.
- Origin of some interesting Maryland place names. Maryland and Delaware Genealogist 1:16, Sept. 1959.

#### MASSACHUSETTS

- Fish tales can't beat lake name. Rocky Mountain Motorist 31:4, May 1961.

  The lake name with 45 letters: Chargoggagoggmanchauggagoggchaubunagungamaugg.
- Gahan, Laurence K. Methods of translating Indian place names. Massachusetts Archaeological Society. Bulletin 21:46-47, April-July 1960. Language of the Indians of Massachusetts.

#### MICHIGAN

- Foster, Theodore G. The Vermont ancestry of some Michigan place names. Vermont Historical Society. News and Notes 11:55, 62, March, April 1960.
- Inkster prospers. Lincoln, Neb., Star Dec. 5, 1959, p. 5.

Residents being polled on their reaction to changing the name of Inkster (Detroit suburb) to Cherry Hill Heights or Deaborn Hills.

McMullen, Edwin Wallace. Prairie generics in Michigan. Names 7:188 to 90, Sept. 1959.

The author gives more attention to the Indian names listed in this article, as a result of a communication from Virgil J. Vogel, in "More information on Michigan prairie names" in *ibid*. 8:53-56, March 1960.

Sidetracked no longer by its name. Kansas City Star March 29, 1960, p. 3.

From Detour to De Tour Village to prevent misunderstanding of highway signs.

The story of a river name. Michigan Archaeological Society. News 2: 17-21, Dec. 1956.

Shiawassee.

#### MISSOURI

- Kansas City, North, may get new name. Kansas City Star March 24, 1961, p. 1, 2A.
- Ross, Mildred E. Nodaway County, Missouri. Northwest Missouri State College Studies v. 23, no. 3, Aug. 1, 1959. 64 p.

Appendix I: Historical guide to the towns: p. 56-63.

#### MONTANA

Mundt, Karl E. Two Mobridges in two states. U.S. Congress. Congressional Record 105:16816-17, Sept. 7, 1959.

South Dakota, and new town in Montana. Includes origin of name.

#### NEBRASKA

Brashier, Mary. Alias a river; behind a river lies a priceless heritage. Outdoor Nebraska 37:12-13, 24, Dec. 1959.

Discusses French, Spanish and Indian names for the Platte River and other rivers in Nebraska.

Fitzpatrick, Lilian Linder. Nebraska place names [new ed.] Including selections from The origin of the place-names of Nebraska, by J. T. Link. Ed., with an introduction, by G. Thomas Fairclough. Lincoln, Univ. of Nebraska Press, 1960. 227 p. (A Bison book, BB 107).

Fitzpatrick's work, first pub. 1925, is reprinted in full, with two pages of Errata added. The selections from Link's work, pub. 1933, include the name of the state, the state's natural features, and some miscellaneous cultural features. Fairclough says that this edition brings together the most significant work that has been done in the study of Nebraska place-names.

Gibson, Ron. Possible rift over lake name waning. Lincoln, Neb., Evening Journal Sept. 9, 1960, p. 26.

Proposals that the lake to be created by the Red Willow Dam near McCook be named for Senators Hugh Butler and George Norris.

'Nebraska place-names' tells when a crick becomes a stream. Summer Nebraskan (Univ. of Nebraska) July 11, 1961, p. 2.

Popular article based on Lilian Fitzpatrick's Nebraska place-names.

Potts, Aartje. Omaha Street Nomenclature. Thesis (M. A.) Univ. of Nebraska, 1931.

138

Taylor, Norm. Nebraska can give Texas run for title of 'Brag Capital.' Lincoln Sunday Journal and Star Sept. 11, 1960, p. 1B, 7B.

Boastful town titles, such as "The Best Little City Out West," "Home of Famous Men."

#### NEVADA

Grieder, T. G. Beowawe: a Nevada place name. Western folklore 19:53-54, Jan. 1960.

In Paiute means "great posterior." "More on Beowawe, a Nevada place name," by K. W. Clarke, *ibid.* 20:112, April 1961.

Linsdale, Jean M. The Birds of Nevada. Berkeley, Cooper Ornithological Club, 1936. 145 p. (Pacific coast avifauna no. 23).

List of localities: p. 14-22.

#### NEW ENGLAND

Rounds, Stowell. A note on place names in New England. *Names* 6: 124-25, June 1958.

Use of "Street" in names of hamlets or settlements.

#### NEW MEXICO

- Barker, Elliott Speer. What's in a name? In his *Beatty's Cabin: adventures in the Pecos high country*. Albuquerque, Univ. of New Mexico Press, 1953, p. 151–62.
- Hodge, F. W. Pueblo names in the Oñate documents. New Mexico Historical Review 10:36-47, Jan. 1935.
- New Mexico Folklore Society. Place-name Committee. Report for 1950 to 51. New Mexico Folklore Record 7:25-26. 1952-53.

Signed by Ina Sizer Cassidy, chairman.

- Pearce, Thomas M. Religious place names in New Mexico. Names 9:1-7, March 1961.
- Schilling, Frank A. Military posts of the old frontier: Arizona, New Mexico. *Historical Society of Southern California. Quarterly* 42: 133-49, June 1960.

Includes origin and changes of names.

Van Valkenburgh, Richard F. and Frank O. Walker. Old place names in the Navaho country. Los Angeles. Southwest Museum. Masterkey 19:89-94, May 1945.

Contains a list giving the popular, Spanish and Navaho names, location, etc.

Who knows the name of New Mexico park? Kansas City Star Feb. 14, 1960, sec. F, p. 6.

"Pancho Villa State Park" suggested for new state park established at Columbus, N. M. to commemorate the 1916 raid by the army of Pancho Villa.

#### NEW YORK

- Ames, C. H. Poke-o-Moonshine. Forest and stream 56:503, June 29, 1901. Reply to Spears, *ibid.* 56:484.
- Barker, Elmer Eugene. Origin of name Bouquet River. Reveille 1:1, 4, April 1957.
- -- That name Marcy. Cloud Splitter 11:10, Nov.-Dec. 1948.
- Carson, Russell Mack Little. Peaks and people of the Adirondacks. Garden City, N.Y., Doubleday, Page, 1927. 269 p.

History of the names of the peaks.

Coles, Robert R. Long Island's Indian names. Long Island Forum 20:145 to 46, Aug. 1957.

Indian names for Long Island.

Gay, Alva A. 'Madison Avenue.' American Speech 34:232, Oct. 1959.

"A name not only for the large advertising and public relations companies with offices on Madison Avenue, New York, but also, more generally, for all national advertising."

- Haas, Dorothy M. Place names of northern New York. North Country Life 9:42-44, Fall 1955.
- Hauptman, Herbert C. Adirondack place names. *High Spots* 9:16-17, Jan. 1932.
- -- By their names. High Spots, the yearbook of the Adirondack Mountain Club 1939:72-76.

Names in the Adirondacks.

- Hoffman, Henry B. Changed house numbers and lost street names in New York of the early nineteenth century and later. New York Historical Society. Quarterly Bulletin 21:67—92, July 1937.
- How Old Forge (N.Y.) was named. Forest and stream 72:892, June 5, 1909.

Short note on the forge used by John Brown (1734-1803).

- Leete, Charles Henry. A study in geographic names. 12 p.

  Reprint from Herald-Recorder (Potsdam, N.Y.) March 1927.
- Miller, Philip Schuyler. By guess and by gosh. Ad-i-ron-dac 10:6-7, March-April 1946.

The problem of tracing the real story of Adirondack place-names.

- Those poetic red men. Cloud Splitter 5:4—5, March 1942.
  There were real Indian names for Adirondack landmarks, but current Indian names were given by the guides.
- -- Why the Bouquet? Ad-i-ron-dac 11:4-5, Jan.-Feb. 1947. Source of name of Bouquet River.
- Mills, Borden H. Who was John? Cloud Splitter 11:4-6, Jan.-Feb. 1948. Reprinted in Ad-i-ron-dac 15:97-98, 100, Sept.-Oct. 1951.

  Johns Brook was probably named for John Gibbs.
- Minton, Arthur. Names of real-estate developments. Names 7:129-53, 233-55, Sept.-Dec. 1959; 9:8-36, March 1961.

Most development names cited are from Long Island.

- Scribner, Lynette (Langer). North country place names. Ad-i-ron-dac 19:32-33, March-April 1955.
- Some Lake Champlain place names. Ad-i-ron-dac 19:50, May-June 1955.
- Spears, Raymond Smiley. Adirondack place names. Forest and stream 56:403, May 25, 1901.
- Poke-o-Moonshine. Forest and stream 56:484, June 22, 1901.
  Possible derivations of the name.
- Tallman, Wilfred B. Place names. South of the Mountains (Tappan Zee Historical Society) v. 4, no. 1, Jan.-March 1960.

Covers Hudson River localities.

Thompson, H. H. Adirondack nomenclature. Field and stream 10:286-87, July 1905.

A plea for better names for the streams, lakes and ponds of New York state, with special reference to the Adirondacks.

-- "What's in a name?" -- "Millions in it." American Angler 4:199-200, Sept. 29, 1883. - Signed H.H.T.

The aquatic nomenclature of New York state, with special reference to the streams, lakes and ponds of the North Woods.

Tuomey, Douglas. What's in a name? Long Island Forum 23:29-30, Feb. 1960.

The derivation of some of the odd names given to points on Long Island by the early settlers.

Wall, Alexander J. Blackwell's Island. New York Historical Society Quarterly Bulletin 5:35-42, July 1921.

Reprinted in part in Valentine's Manual of old New York 8:341-52. 1924. — Reviewing the Society's protest of the change by New York city to Welfare Island.

Warner, Anne. The counties of the empire state. New York Folklore Quarterly 12:292-93, Winter 1956.

The counties arranged in a song used by New York children to learn them.

Wells, Charles F. Streets with celestial names. New York Folklore Quarterly 15:169-71, Autumn 1959.

Streets in Oswego, N.Y., originally named for constellations, later changed.

#### OKLAHOMA

- Geary, its name and founding. Chronicles of Oklahoma 37:245, Summer 1959.
- Nye, Wilbur Sturtevant. Place names on the Fort Sill reservation. In his Carbine and lance; the story of old Fort Sill. Norman, Univ. of Oklahoma Press, 1937. p. 417—19.

Gives derivation.

- Tahlequah, Okla. Sequoyah Vocational School. Some Oklahoma place names; or, What's in a name? by the Sooners (grade five). Tahlequah, Okla., n. d. unpaged.
- Taylor, Nat M. How Lookeba got its name. Chronicles of Oklahoma 38:325, Autumn 1960.

#### OREGON

- Barry, J. Neilson. Early Oregon country forte, a chronological list. Oregon Historical Quarterly 46:101-11, June 1945.
- Clark, Malcolm H. "Oregon" revisited. Oregon Historical Quarterly 61: 211-19, June 1960.
  - "A minority report" to article by Vernon F. Snow  $ibid.\ 60:439-47$ , Dec. 1959.
- Kraft, Walter C. Heceta: a name with a split personality. *Names* 7: 256-60, Dec. 1959.

Discusses two quite different pronunciations for two landmarks on the Oregon coast named for the Spanish explorer Bruno Heceta. A footnote to above, by John Lyman, *ibid*. 8:87, June 1960.

Payne, Edward R. Oregon territorial post offices and handstamped postal markings. *Oregon Historical Quarterly* 60:475-88, Dec. 1959.

Includes list of post offices with county now in, date established, and whether discontinued, name changed or current. A draft of this article appeared in the April 1959 Western Express, quarterly of the Western Cover Collector's Society.

Snow, Vernon F. From Ouragan to Oregon. Oregon Historical Quarterly 60:439-47, Dec. 1959.

University of Oregon historian evaluates latest interpretation of controversial name. See also article by Clark ibid. 61:211-19, June 1960.

#### PENNSYLVANIA

Origin of Delaware County names. Delaware County Historical Society. Bulletin 10:2, Nov. 1957; 11:2, Jan. 1958.

Names of farms or country houses in the neighborhood of Philadelphia.

Origin of some Somerset County names. Pennsylvania. Dept. of Internal Affairs. Monthly Bulletin 10:31-32, Nov. 1942.

#### RHODE ISLAND

Colorful town not on map. Lincoln, Neb., Evening Journal Oct. 21, 1959, p. 19-i.

Colorful names in the township of Richmond, which itself does not appear on a map.

#### SOUTH DAKOTA

Mundt, Karl E. Two Mobridges in two states. U.S. Congress Congressional Record 105:16816-17, Sept. 7, 1959.

South Dakota, and new town in Montana. Includes origin of name.

#### TEXAS

Sebree, Mac. What's in a name? just about everything. Austin (Tex.) Statesman Feb. 14, 1959, p. 3.

How U.S. oil fields get their names; picturesque examples.

Tolbert, Frank X. Dialogue heard in city of Cuney. Dallas Morning News Oct. 30, 1960, p. 1–18.

"The all-Negro town of Cuney was named for Norris Wright Cuney, Negro Republican leader." American Speech.

—— Last rail stop on way to Hades. Dallas Morning News Feb. 10, 1959,

The Texas place-names "Ditty-Waw-Ditty" and "Cheesy" (Chiesa).

-- Nixon, Kennedy look good to Little Hope. Dallas Morning News Oct. 30, 1960, p. 1–15.

"On the name of the Texas town, Little Hope." American Speech.

#### VERMONT

Caldwell, Renwick K. The man who named Vermont. Vermont History n. s. 26:294-300, Oct. 1958.

Dr. Thomas Young.

Huden, John Charles, Historical Champlain maps. Vermont History n. s. 27:34-40, 85-87, 191-93, Jan.-July 1959.

Includes identification of names on early maps and modern names that correspond with the map names.

Roberts, Gwilym R. Where did Poultney get its name. Vermont Historical Society. News and notes 11:82, July 1960.

#### VIRGINIA

- Ashton, Betty Parker. Rapidan or Rapid Anne? Name of river is puzzling. Richmond, Va., Times-dispatch Nov. 1, 1959, p. D-3, col. 1—3.

  Probably named for Queen Anne.
- Crouch, Kenneth E. New map of post-annexation Bedford adds many streets. Bedford (Va.) Democrat Oct. 13, 1960, sec. 2, p. 2.

Names of new streets in the town added by Jan. 1960 annexation, and some changes of names within the town due to that annexation.

Hummel, Ray Orvin. A list of places included in 19th century Virginia directories. Richmond, Virginia State Library, 1960. 153 p.

(Virginia. State Library, Richmond. Publications, no. 11.)

Kinnier, C. L. The renaming of Arlington streets. Arlington Historical Magazine 1:41-51, Oct. 1959.

Describes the work of Arlington's Street Names Committee, appointed in 1932, and the system worked out for relieving confusion in street and highway names in Arlington County.

Rogers, P. Burwell. Tidewater Virginians name their homes. American Speech 34:251-57, Dec. 1959.

A study of patterns in naming homes.

[Street names of Fredericksburg, Va.] New York Times Jan. 22, 1960, p. 26.

A full Topics of the Times column.

Virginia. Division of Water Resources. Index of the surface waters of Virginia. Rev. Jan. 1960. Richmond, 1960. 66 p.

Incorporates the additions for Bedford County made by Kenneth E. Crouch.

#### WASHINGTON

Brier, Warren J. How Washington Territory got its name. *Pacific Northwest Quarterly* 51:13-15, Jan. 1960.

Löfgren, Svante. Swedish place names of Washington state. American Swedish Historical Foundation. Chronicle 3:17-27, Autumn 1956 to Winter 1956-57.

Originally written for Svenska Posten, Seattle, "several years ago."

#### WISCONSIN

Woodbury, Jack E. Names, names, names. *Badger History* 12:8-9, Sept. 1958.

## Editor's Page

Originally the March and June, 1962, issues of *Names* were planned as special publications celebrating the tenth anniversary of the first printing of the journal, and both the former and the present Editors strove to make these two issues particularly worthy of the occasion. We are pleased to say that so many anniversary contributions came in that it was impossible to include them all in two issues. A good number of these items, then, will appear in the September and December issues which also will carry the "Tenth Anniversary" label.

Because Professor Demetrius J. Georgacas has been so generous with his time in giving technical assistance to the present Editor in connection with the printing of the journal, we would like to extend him our particular thanks. His guidance during this transition period has been very helpful. We are also very grateful to Dr. Walter Reuter, of the Fairleigh Dickinson University teaching staff, for translating letters from Heidelberg for us, and for explaining the German system of marking proofs. With the help of these two scholars the initial production problems relating to printing difficulties have pretty well been smoothed out.

Since many items which come to this office have to be returned to their originators for polishing, the Editor would like to urge all who send in material to take extra care to check their work for clarity and smoothness. Substance in writing is essential, but so is readability.